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March 23, 2002

K14 (PETE)

Clarence L Woodcock

117 South Melanie

Azle, Texas 76020

Dear Mr. Woodcock:

Thank you for presenting us with your concerns about the 1st Maine Heavy Artillery Monument.  You have probably heard the old adage that there are two sides to every story.  Hopefully, we can clarify some of your misgivings.  We will try to answer your inquiry by providing documentation (enclosed) to each specific question along with some general statements.

The Petersburg battlefield covers over 176 square miles and comprises two cities, Petersburg and Hopewell, along with two surrounding counties, Dinwiddie and Prince George.  To attempt to save all this land or to control growth on this scale would be unrealistic both politically and financially.  However, we have done our best to hold our own and we feel we are beginning to see the public wake up to some of the losses of their cultural resources that are occurring in the area.  

As you may know, battlefield preservation as a nation-wide endeavor did not begin in earnest until November 28, 1990 when the Civil War Sites Advisory Commission was established by public law.  At that time, a 15-member commission was appointed by Congress and the Secretary of Interior to identify the nation’s historically significant Civil War battlefields.  Their findings were published in 1993 and it is this document we are using to guide our preservation efforts.  The key factors we are bound by, so that we can include these battlefields in our General Management Plan (for public enjoyment and preservation), is that we must show these unprotected battlefields still retain their integrity and interpretability.  This, as you may imagine, is a moving target and an issue that precludes us from reclaiming developed property.

Regarding the history of the 1st Maine Heavy Artillery monument and its location, I offer the following.  This monument was originally placed here long before this was a park and was then cared for by the State of Maine and its veterans.  In 1928 the Petersburg National Military Park Commission came up with their original proposed plan of the park (copy provided) and you will see that none of the land you mentioned in your letter, including the site of the monument, was included.  The chairman of this commission was Carter R. Bishop, a Confederate veteran, and Henry N. Comey, a Union veteran.  The War Department would be the original administrators of the parklands.

On October 15, 1934, the State of Maine turned over the property, five acres, to the War Department (Deed, Vol. 108, p. 471).  Why they had not obtained more of their battlefield at that time when it still was undeveloped, nor why they gave up maintenance of the monument has yet to be determined.  In 1936, the War Department turned over the acquired battlefield land to the National Park Service.  Incidentally, the old Prince George Court House Road and the area to the south of the Maine monument was used, from 1937 to 1955 as one of the entrances to the park driving tour and also the site of one of President Roosevelt’s Civilian Conservation Corps Camp.   That road was closed then when the tour route was reconfigured at a later date.

As you follow the development of the area north of the monument you will see from the 1946 map that some of the land was still part of the Camp Lee Military Reservation (W.W.II Quartermaster Corps), while housing rose up to the south of Route 36 and east of the Prince George Court House Road.  The city annexed that area in 1945. Again, in 1952, housing continued to grow until it reached the park boundary.  No further development can occur on parkland.   To reclaim that section of the battlefield outside the park boundary and north of the monument would involve eliminating Robert E. Lee Elementary School, its playfield, and two housing projects, among numerous private dwellings.  All this happened many years ago and would be unfeasible today to reclaim.

Regarding your skepticism about our park’s interpretation, or lack thereof, and the role of the 1st Maine Heavy Artillery on June 18,1864, I offer the following.  Rest assured that our visitors receive the story through many media during their visit.  Please keep in mind; theirs is but a single story in a multitude of those covering over 292 days of warfare around and in Petersburg.  To understand their story one must relate it to Grant/Meade’s initial assault on Petersburg, June 15-18.  For this we refer you to the definitive study by Thomas Howe, entitled, WASTED VALOR (H.E.Howard,Inc. 1988).  Pertinent pages about the 1st Maine H.A. are enclosed along with maps.  This publication came out of his dissertation completed for the preeminent historian Dr. James I. Robertson of Virginia Tech.  Our park historian, Chris Calkins, did the maps for him, and as you will see, most of the action of the Maine regiment was south of New Market Racecourse (now the school’s playfield) and in what is now the park.  A copy of the photograph in Shaw and House’s regimental is provided which shows all that is within the park, although current vegetation patterns obscure replicating exactly this shot.

Mr. Calkins also worked with Don Troiani in the production of his highly authentic painting on the charge of the 1st Maine H.A. by providing him with a landscape panoramic view of the battlefield.  His focal shot was from the monument looking southward toward the Hare House.  Again, all that is depicted in view is within the park boundary.  Our National Park Civil War Series publication on “The Siege of Petersburg” has the rear cover adorned with Don’s painting in full color.  His publishers proof  (38/55) is prominently displayed on our visitor center wall.

The title of our audio-visual wayside exhibit, WASTED VALOR, which is devoted entirely to the charge of the 1st Maine H.A; seems to be a point of contention for you.  Our staff has reviewed your objections and feel that either title, “The Forlorn Hope” and “Wasted Valor,” are synonymous in meaning.  When the regiment’s story is folded into the entire action of June 18th and the events leading up to it from the 15th, as both authors Howe and Coates conclude; “for all their suffering and casualties, the 1st Maine Heavy Artillery had gained nothing”… “while the veteran regiments, instantly seeing a hopeless situation, either failed to advance or went forward only a short distance before breaking.”  To say that the “valor” of the 1st Maine men was “wasted” by commanding generals who continued to throw their men against a heavily fortified enemy position, even though the veteran units knew better, is certainly an understatement.  Incidentally, the wayside exhibit panel was not produced in house, but rather by our Harper’s Ferry Center and was written by John Hennessey, currently the Chief Historian at Fredericksburg-Spotsylvania National Military Park.

You will also see from our free park brochure, which every visitor receives, at Stop #5 the story of the 1st Maine Heavy Artillery is prominently mentioned.  The same is true of our driving tour cassette (a copy of the text is enclosed).  We feel these interpretive media encourage the visitor to get out of their car and visit the site on foot.  We even do a school program based on the charge of the 1st Maine.  Students are given one of 14 laminated photographs to wear around their necks to designate them as participants in the action. When they reach the monument, they check to see whether their soldier survived or not, thus learning about the enormous casualties suffered by the regiment.

As a consultant to Time-Life Books in their Civil War Series “Death in the Trenches,” our historian made sure that the story of the 1st Maine was heralded, and in fact, it was done in a side-bar entitled “Halcyon Days of an Ill-fated Regiment” (copy provided)

A visit to the site today also provided some interesting observations about your remarks.  First, you are correct in that the trailhead sign is damaged.  These are made of porcelain coated metal and are supposed to be vandal proof but for those who persist, nothing is impossible.  Again, being next to an urban setting, the actions of park neighbors can only be controlled to a certain extent.  Our law enforcement rangers must cover several thousands of acres over two points 37 miles apart.  However, the sign was already in the process of being reordered but this time, in a cheaper replacement medium of fiberglass imbed.  The current one was installed in 1997 and conforms to all others in the park when we had our last major overhaul.  The porcelain signs cost between $3,000-4,000 each.  Consequently, it is not practical to replace them after each incident of vandalism.

Let me address your concern about the trail leading individuals away from the monument.  You do not have all the facts.  The hard-surfaced interpretive trail DOES go directly past the Hare house site, then the monument, then to Colquitt’s Salient, and on the return to the parking lot, it leads directly to the 1st Maine audio-visual station.  The painting we use there was produced long before Mr. Troiani’s artwork and was commissioned and researched by the former chief historian for the National Park Service, Edwin C. Bearss.  A copy of its documentation is in our park library. The artist was Sidney King whose artwork adorns many battlefield parks.  The wayside is appropriately placed from the artist’s point-of-view.  The other trail, which bypasses the monument, is a multi-use grass/dirt trail for recreational users.  I must tell you that probably 95% of the visitors to Stop 5, and who walk the half-mile, twenty-minute trail, stay on the hard-surfaced one, visit the monument, and learn its story from the audio/wayside exhibit.  Not everybody has the time or physical ability, particularly in the summer’s 90+ degree hot, humid weather, to follow the entire length of the trail.  We must provide alternatives to all our visitors. 

Incidentally, when our staff went to check out your assertions, they ran into a couple from Dexter, Maine (we have their names if you care to contact them about their experience) who was listening to the audio/wayside exhibit.  When asked whether they were offended by its title, “WASTED VALOR,” with a puzzled look they exclaimed “Why? What’s the problem?”  When queried whether they thought the story of the regiment was adequately and fairly told, they responded, “Yes, of course.”

Ironically, on the same day, another couple came into our visitor center that had an ancestor in the 1st Maine.  When our desk ranger provided them with information about their great great grandfather from Shaw/House’s regimental, they were extremely appreciative.  When then told they could walk the actual ground where he fought on June 18th, the gentleman turned away with emotion as tears filled his eyes.  The couple later was encountered by our staff as they videoed the field where the charge took place.  They, too, remarked how helpful our staff had been during their visit and made no negative comments about how the site looked or how the story was presented.

We agree that the monument needs rehabilitation, as do the other twenty-five monuments located throughout the park.  In fact, we have created a restoration/repair-funding project that was submitted for budgeting with a HIGH priority assigned to it.  In the package we state “[the monuments] have suffered in recent years due to shrinking budgets on an already over burdened maintenance staff and will continue to decline in the years to come.”  The work needed for rehabilitating the First Maine Monument, includes: surface cleaning and repairs, mortar, sealant and foundation repairs. Work also includes the resetting of monoliths and complete bronze restoration.  The cost for this work comes to about $1850.00.  Perhaps you or your group would care to adopt-a-monument in a program similar to that of Gettysburg and fund this individual venture.  Any assistance would be welcomed.

Cleaning up the trash around the monument, unfortunately, is a continual effort.  With the back yards of houses just feet away from the park and the monument, we tend to become a dumping yard.  On April 18th the entire staff is holding a “park clean up” day.  We can sign you up as a volunteer and assign you to the monument area along with others.  We say a visit is worth a thousand words.

Finally, congratulations on reprinting the regimental history (we have an original in our library inscribed by the author Shaw’s son).  If you can provide information on ordering hard copies, we would like to consider it for our bookstore as a sales item.  We would also be more than happy to carry your CD version.  In addition, if you can make it up to Petersburg this spring, from June 16 through August 17, we present our annual summer interpretive programs seven days a week.  During this period, we have a least two ranger-guided programs a day at Fort Stedman/1st Maine as we have had for several summers where the exploits of your ancestors are explained to our visitors.  Rest assured, their story never was or never will be relegated to “secondary, or little, importance” by our park staff.

Thank you for taking the time to write to us about the resources we manage and the stories we tell.  Without public scrutiny and a concerned citizenry, we would not know how our efforts were being perceived by the people we serve.  We invite you to participate in our newest and most ambitious planning effort.  We are currently developing a new General Management Plan (GMP) for the park.  This planning document, when completed, will guide our management, development and interpretive efforts for the next 15 years or more.  You may follow our activities on our web site at www.nps.gov/pete or by getting on our mailing list by writing to me at the address above.   

Sincerely,

Bob Kirby

Superintendent

P.S. Please feel free to post this response on your web site.

Encls.
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